Subject: RE: 13/01056/OUT South Lodge, Fringford Rd, Caversfield, Bicester.

FAO: Rebecca Horley

Dear Mrs Horley

Planning ref:  13/01056/OUT South Lodge, Fringford Rd, Caversfield, Bicester.

Thank you for consulting me on the outline planning application above.  I have analysed crime data and reviewed the submitted documents.  Unfortunately, due to time constraints I have not been able to visit the site.

I do not wish to object to the proposals at this time.  In fact, I commend the applicants for providing within their Design and Access Statement a specific section entitled ‘Secure by Design’(SBD).  This sets out how they intend to address community safety and crime prevention design within the proposals and states that; ‘The development will incorporate SBD principles’ and ‘The local police service Architectural Liaison officer will be consulted to ensure that principles are properly adhered to’.  I look forward to this contact and suggest it is made as soon as possible as I have significant concerns about the proposed design and layout at present (see my observations below).  Addressing these concerns will reduce the chances of Police objections being raised at reserved matters stage.  

In relation to this application, there are significant opportunities to design out crime and/or the fear of crime and to promote community safety.  To ensure that these opportunities are not missed I request that the following (or a similarly worded) condition be placed upon any approval for this outline application; 

No development shall commence until details of the measures to be incorporated into the development to demonstrate how ‘Secured by Design (SBD)’ accreditation will be achieved have been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The development shall be carried out in accordance with the approved details, and shall not be occupied or used until the Council has acknowledged in writing that it has received written confirmation of SBD accreditation.

SBD is an Association of Chief Police Officers (ACPO) initiative which has a proven track record in assisting with the creation of safer places by providing guidance on Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED).  The scheme has two levels of accreditation; an SBD Award, which is achieved by whole developments that demonstrate conformity to design principles and security standards across the entire site and; Part Two compliance, which is achieved when the physical features (windows, doors, locks etc) of the structures themselves meet specified, Police preferred standards.  Although achievement of an award can sometimes be more of a challenge due to other planning considerations and/or site constraints, achievement of Part Two compliance is simply a matter of supplying and fitting the required features to accepted and tested specifications.  Therefore, a level of accreditation can be achieved by all development.  Details can be found at www.securedbydesign.com and further advice can be obtained by contacting Thames Valley Police’s Crime Prevention Design Team.

I feel that attachment of this condition would help the development to meet the requirements of:

· The National Planning Policy Framework 2012 (Part 7, Sect 58; ‘Requiring good Design’ and Part 8, Sect 69; Promoting Healthy Communities’) where it is stated that development should create ‘Safe and accessible environments where crime and disorder, and the fear of crime do not undermine quality of life or community cohesion’.
· Supplementary Planning Guidance Document ‘Safer Places - The Planning System and Crime Prevention’, ODPM 2004.

In addition, it would assist the authority in complying with its obligations under Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 in doing all it reasonably can in each of its functions to prevent crime and disorder in its area.

Assuming approval is given, and to assist the authority and the applicants in providing as safe a development as possible, and to aid the latter in ultimately achieving SBD accreditation, I make the following observations.  I also suggest that the applicants contact me at their earliest convenience to discuss incorporating these observations within the reserve matters application.

· Parking courts are proposed and it is unclear whether the structures shown within them are dwellings or not.  Regardless, these features can be extremely problematic in terms of crime prevention.  They make vehicles and the rear of properties vulnerable to criminal activity and they often attract anti social behaviour (ASB).  The intention is to reduce the impact of vehicles on the street, but in reality parking courts are often abandoned by residents (especially after incidents have occurred) in favour of parking in front of dwellings where people can see and actually want to park their vehicles.  This can lead to conflicts between neighbours, parking on footways and access problems for all (including the emergency services).  Courts should be omitted from the reserved matters proposals if at all possible.  If they absolutely must remain as part of the scheme they should be made as secure as possible.  SBD provides guidance (in line with ‘Manual for Streets’, ‘By Design- Better Places to Live’, ‘Safer Places’ and ‘Car parking- What works Where’) on how this can be achieved and I am also available to advise on how said guidance can be incorporated within these specific proposals.  If this aspect is not addressed the reserved matters application is likely to receive Police objections.

· Car ports also appear to be proposed as part of the parking scheme.  Again, these can be problematic as they are unsecure and help to hide vehicles and the criminal behaviour they can attract.   I would prefer to see secure garages provided.  

· There appear to be at least two segregated pedestrian routes shown on the Concept Masterplan leading from communal parking areas.  These essentially create leaky cul-de-sacs and can add to the problems created by communal parking areas.  I suggest they are removed from the layout proposals.

· There also appears to be what I assume are bridge flats over the entrances of some parking courts.  Again, these can create opportunities for crime and ASB and should be removed from designs.

· Recessed entrances are proposed for ‘Smaller dwellings’ within the Materials section of the DAS.  Recesses can provide offenders with a hiding place if they are too deep.  SBD recommends that they should be no more than 600mm and I suggest this advice is taken on board. 

· The landscaping scheme should ensure that natural surveillance across the development and to/from dwellings is not compromised (especially in relation to public open space and parking courts).  I am also concerned that trees may impinge upon street lighting in future; tree positions, habit and final growth height/spread should be considered to avoid this.  Both matters should be addressed before reserved matters approval and SBD guidance on landscaping should be followed in general.

· The LEAP and public open spaces require careful design in relation to equipment selection, boundary treatment, lighting, landscaping etc, given their proximity to dwellings.  The design should promote the ownership and enjoyment of users as well as child safety, and should also deter antisocial behaviour.

· Again, I commend the applicants for inclusion of how they feel the proposals address community safety and crime prevention within the submitted documents.  I was pleased to see references made to the planning guidance quoted above and, in particular, to SBD’s guidance.  However, there is no firm commitment that the principles and standards of the latter will actually be achieved within the proposals.  I suggest that they provide this commitment within any reserved matters application documentation.  The requested condition would ensure that this is the case regardless.  

The comments above are made on behalf of Thames Valley Police and relate to CPTED only.  You may receive additional comments from TVP with regard to the impact of the development upon policing and a request for the provision of infrastructure to mitigate against this impact.  

I hope that you find my comments of assistance in determining the application and if you or the applicants have any queries relating to CPTED in the meantime, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Regards

Ian Carmichael  Ad Cert ED & CP
Crime Prevention Design Advisor I Oxfordshire I Neighbourhood Policing & Partnerships

Unit 2 Thame Park Business Centre I Wenman Rd I Thame I Oxon I OX9 3XA

T 01865 555156 I Internal 700 5156 I M 07837 405604

www.securedbydesign.com          www.britishparking.co.uk
The new Crime Prevention Toolkits are now available on the intranet at:

http://knowzone/kz-prev-homepage.htm
 


Thames Valley Police Currently use the Microsoft Office 2002 suite of applications. Please be aware of this if you intend to include an attachment with your email. This communication contains information which is confidential and may also be privileged. Any views or opinions expressed are those of the originator and not necessarily those of Thames Valley Police. It is for the exclusive use of the addressee(s). If you are not the intended recipient(s) please note that any form of distribution, copying or use of this communication or the information in it is strictly prohibited and may be unlawful. If you have received this communication in error please forward a copy to: informationsecurity@thamesvalley.pnn.police.uk and to the sender. Please then delete the e-mail and destroy any copies of it. Thank you. 



